
 

September 15, 2020 

Nick Kozauer, MD, Acting Director 
Division of Neurology (DN II)
Center for Drug Evaluation and Research (CDER) 
Office of Neuroscience 
Food and Drug Administration 
10903 New Hampshire Avenue,  
Silver Spring, MD 20993
Building 22, Suite 4346 

RESPONSE TO PREA NONCOMPLIANCE LETTER
  DEFERRAL EXTENSION REQUESTED

Re: ONZETRA® XSAIL® (sumatriptan nasal powder) 
NDA 206099 / SN0089  

 

Dear Dr. Kozauer:  

Reference is made to Currax Pharmaceuticals LLC’s New Drug Application (NDA) 206099 for 
ONZETRA® XSAIL® (sumatriptan nasal powder) indicated for the acute treatment of migraine 
with or without aura in adults. Reference is also made to the Noncompliance letter received on 
August 12, 2020, regarding the deferred pediatric assessment PMR 3025-1 assigned to NDA 
206099 under the Pediatric Research Equity Act (PREA). This submission includes our formal 
response to the Non-Compliance Letter mentioned above and a Request for Deferral Extension.  

In the approval letter for Onzetra, the PMR 3025-1 was listed under Required Pediatric 
Assessment: 

3025-1 Conduct a pediatric study under the Pediatric Research Equity Act (PREA) to evaluate 
the efficacy and safety, including sparse pharmacokinetic (PK) sampling, of Onzetra 
Xsail (sumatriptan) for the acute treatment of migraine in pediatric patients of ages 12 to 
17 years. 
Protocol Submission: September 2016 

Study Completion: November 2019 

Final Report Submission: June 2020 

As part of the fulfillment for PMR 3025-1, on September 30, 2016, Avanir (the previous NDA 
owner) submitted a draft protocol for Study 17-AVP-825-301, titled “A Phase 3, Multicenter, 
Randomized, Double-blind, Placebo-controlled Study to Assess the Safety and Efficacy of 
ONZETRA Xsail (Sumatriptan Nasal Powder) for the Acute Treatment of Migraine with or 






